Math Annual Review Meeting Minutes

Thursday, January 6, 2011


The Math Annual Review Meeting took place on Thursday, January 6, 2011 at 3:35 p.m. in the GCMS Elementary School library.  Those in attendance were:  Nicole Kirkpatrick, Amanda Wetherell, Laurie Sperry, Jordan Kerber, Kristine Rousseau, Dustin White, Lea Ann Seymour, Anne Johnson, Mary Fairfield, Susan Riley, Rick Ertel, Heather Killian, Veronica Kirkpatrick, Mike Lindy, and Sharon Pool. 

    
Sharon reviewed the Common Core requirements and reported that the elementary staff had made changes in their curriculum to reflect the standards.  These were approved both at CCC and with the Board of Education.  Mrs. Pool reminded the committee that the changes would not be reflected in testing until the 2014 assessments.  Also, in the coming years, professional development will be provided through the ROE for the lower levels of the elementary grades, since this is where many of the changes will be experienced.  

Last year, many elementary teachers were concerned with the large number of errors in the math materials.  Mrs. Pool contacted the math textbook rep, who asked the teachers to list some of the errors.   Each grade level reported on current curriculum status, along with any math concerns.  Few grade levels turned in any problems, so the math representative went no farther with investigating.

The teachers then reported on the status of their math curriculum by grade level.  They included information about pacing, Core Standards adjustments, and Target Goal progress in grades three through eight, as well as any math concerns or ideas.  

Kindergarten:    Nicole Kirkpatrick reported that this year, the kindergarten teachers are more comfortable with pacing, finding a happy medium with curriculum coverage.   All teachers use Rocket Math for practice of number formation. This practice began in March 2010.   While the practices are timed, the students are unaware of it, so they do not feel pressured during the practice.  Concerning the series, the kindergarten has completed the first half of the book. They are working on number recognition and patterns, and will also cover geometry, though some curriculum changes will be necessary for this area.  Nicole noted that because the kindergarten curriculum contains so much geometry review, the teachers are able to choose what is necessary to cover each year, depending on the achievement level of the group.  Math RtI is not done at the kindergarten level.  Also, depending on pacing, are preparing to work on concepts of "time and money" with the curriculum. 

First Grade: The first grade begins their Rocket Math program in September.  The students do a one-minute timing that has 40 problems on a sheet. Most students have goals to accomplish between 20-38 facts in a minute.  While all the first grade classes use the program, some teachers do “Addition A” in a week, and “Addition B” in the next week.  Other teachers allow the students to move through the program at their own pace.    Mrs. Wetherell stated the first grade teachers could see an improvement in scores with the group of students, which could be a reflection of the kindergarten program.  Concerning the textbook, the first grade teachers are happy with the series, and feel as if they are able to move through the chapters at a good pace.  They often can finish a 
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chapter in one week, including a test at the end of the week.  First grade students who need extra math assistance are in RtI for 30 minutes five days a week. Those students in Tiers II and III are placed according to a first grade readiness test that is given at the beginning of the year.  After that, students are moved in and out of the tier groups every 
two weeks based on chapter work.  The RtI assessments and probes are all researched based, but the first grade is still looking for one location that would have all of the necessary assessments for tier placement.  Mrs. Wetherell also said that if teachers need supplemental materials, thinkcentral.com is a very worthwhile site.  

Second Grade: Laurie Sperry said that at the second grade level, five days a week are utilized for Rocket Math, which is the addition/subtraction math facts program.  The program was started earlier in the school year for the 2010-2011 year,  and it seems to have made a positive impact. Addition is worked on first semester, and then the students move into subtraction, though all teachers utilize the program in a different manner. Also, they have found that teaching the facts in fact families does not seem to work with the students. Concerning the second grade objectives, students seem to be able to progress well because a lot of the material is based on previous knowledge. Mrs. Sperry said that they are currently working on teaching two-digit subtraction, including regrouping.  More time will need to be allotted to teach both time and money.  They are very important concepts, and the students seem to struggle in both areas. The second grade teachers continue to need more supplementary materials and practice on problems due to the fact that the workbook includes very few practice problems.  The second grade is currently working on data and graphing, which lends itself well to required practice for state assessments.

Third Grade:  Jordan Kerber reported that Rocket Math at the third grade level focuses on subtraction in the first semester.  Then, regardless of the subtraction mastery level, all students begin multiplication after Christmas in order to begin memorizing facts.  Some students will be able to move on to division.  As for the third grade textbook, the pacing goes very well for six of the chapters.  Chapter 5 covers both time and money, and the teachers have found that the students need more time and practice. Chapter 7 covers probability, so the teachers try to teach that closer to ISAT testing so that the students retain the information.  Since the Common Core Standards will increase the knowledge required of fractions and ratios, more time will need to be spent on these concepts.    The third grade teachers move around in the book in order to cover the necessary chapters by ISAT. Concerning, RtI, some students attend tier groups four days a week for thirty minutes.  Tier groups are formed by the results of chapter probes from thinkcentral.com.  Once a student is placed in a tier group, the interventionist will cover class objectives in areas of student weakness.  The tier groups change students about every four weeks, based on student strengths and weaknesses concerning objectives. The third grade continues to focus on geometry, measurement, algebra, and problem solving in preparation for ISATS.  
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Fourth Grade:   Miss Rousseau commented that she has located a lot of errors in the math textbook, and is making notes so that she knows to avoid those questions next year.  At the fourth grade level, both multiplication and division are covered in Rocket Math.  Kristine has five or six students who have mastered multiplication and have moved on to
division.  Concerning textbook pacing, the fourth grade also skips around from chapter to chapter.  For example, the book does algebra before multiplication and division.  The 
teachers find that the students comprehend the algebra better once they have covered the other two chapters.  The fourth grade also does mini units in probability, geometry and fractions before ISAT in order to prepare the students.  Then after the testing, they will go

back and do a more thorough unit on each topic. Math RtI is utilized at the fourth grade level.  

Fifth Grade:   Dustin White reported that the fifth grade team was happy with the textbook.  While it is a difficult one, the test scores have improved, so that could reflect the textbook style.  As for pacing, the fifth grade skips around from one chapter to another in order to cover the necessary topics for ISAT.  Some topics have been used for a review or eliminated if they are not part of the fifth grade objectives.  Each day, the students do a problem of the day in an ISAT-based workbook that is in a problem-solving format. Currently, four students are in RtI tiers II and III based on their MAP test results.  These students practice on the AutoSkills program.   MAP testing is being done again in January 2011, which will possibly change the students who need tier group assistance.  

Sixth Grade: (Report sent in) Nancy Knittel reported that the sixth grade classes are progressing well. They have been working on integers and equations recently. Students who struggle with math skills have been given extra help through RtI math time with Mrs. Knittel as well as in enrichment class. She works with 10 - 12 or more sixth grade students each week during "RtI Math Time".  Some of the students come in on M-W-F and some on T- Th.  It is also flexible...sometimes she will pull other needy students,  
or teachers will send students to her for help from their study halls.  She also pulls the “low” students during enrichment for extra help before a test.  Math AutoSkills is run by Jenny McClure - She has five sixth grade students. Jenny and the students just finished a 
post-test.  Once the results are determined, Jenny will present them to the sixth grade team, and decisions will be made as to whether the math students will remain in the RtI group or be dismissed.  Nancy continues to work on her ISAT Target Goals.  Additional emphasis is given to those specific goals the five weeks before ISATS; Nancy also is concerned about both number sense and measurement.  Her students still struggle with math fact knowledge.  This year, Nancy is going to do a customary measurement unit right before they start the ISAT prep countdown. 

Seventh Grade:  (Report sent in) The seventh grade classes are progressing well.   They have been working on integers and equations recently. Students who struggle with math skills have been given extra help through RtI math time with Mrs. Thames as well as in 
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enrichment class. The seventh grade advanced math class this year is double the size of last year. The students are very motivated willing to work hard. Currently, the students are solving multi-step equations and inequalities.  The seventh grade target goals were related to using variables, linear equations, inequalities and working with integers. That is the intense focus during January.   This year's group of students like these topics and 

seem to be learning what is expected. It is Mrs. Thames’ hope that by working with these topics in January and then reviewing the concepts later in February, students will be better able to solve problems that require algebra on the ISAT.

Eighth Grade:  Mrs. Johnson finds that it is necessary to move quickly through the curriculum in order to cover everything necessary for the ISAT testing. Anne moves around the order of the chapters, and covers a lot of algebra. The eighth grade Target Goals cover algebra, and lines and slopes.  Those objectives will be taught right before ISAT testing.  This is the first year for RtI groups, which occur during enrichment time.  The students are placed in tiers according to MAP testing results. AutoSkills are utilized during this time, and the students usually work for 30 minutes a day with Annie. Then during study hall time, Anne pulls out students during seventh and eighth hours to assist them on math assignments.  During these two periods, other students are welcome to come in for homework help on a voluntary basis.  On any given day, usually Mrs. Johnson will help between two and eight students of varied ability levels.  Mrs. Johnson reported that this year her algebra class has ten students enrolled.  The pace seems to be about the same as previous years.  They are currently in chapter 6.  One problem they are encountering is that not all students have a TI84 calculator.  Last year, Mrs. Johnson wrote a grant in order to be able to have some TI84s available in her classroom, but did not receive the funding.  So those who are using a TI81, 82, or 83 are having difficulties with the functions.  Rick Ertel suggested that perhaps a loan of some calculators could be done between the high school and the middle school. 

Middle School Special Education:  Mary Fairfield reported that she works with approximately twenty students who need RtI Math assistance in grades six through eight. Students are placed in the tiers according to MAP results, and a midterm MAP test was just administered in order to determine who may need math assistance this semester. Some students increased one to four grade levels in their math ability. Those students use the AutoSkills program about three and a half days a week.  The other day and a half are used for reading and also for time to purchase items in a “store” with their money given as incentives for their achievement in AutoSkills.

High School:  Rick Ertel explained that the block algebra and informal geometry have many of the students who require RtI assistance. So those students frequently do AutoSkills during their math period.  The MAP test results from last September indicated that there were six additional students who would benefit from AutoSkills practice who 

noticing some issue with AutoSkills, such as repetition of specific word problems.   Other 
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were not in either block algebra or informal geometry.  So Marcia Meyer works with those students during advisory to give them AutoSkills practice time. Ms. Riley stated 

that the AutoSkills pretests this year seemed to be at a higher level overall.  Some students tested out of the lower levels, which did not occur as much in the past. They are 
assessment practice is being done with the students.  For example, students who have to remain after school for math detentions or late work for Mrs. Killian are assigned homework that covers ACT testing questions. For those students who have to remain after school on Tuesdays, Mr. Ertel assigns a worksheet that has to be done correctly before the student can leave.  Also, freshmen are required to stay after school each night that their homework is not completed for class that day.   Math problem of the day is currently being done in all advisories to provide ACT question practice.  These problems are both word problems, and many of them are multi-step problems.   In order to assist seniors who want to take an additional year of math but are finding Trigonometry too difficult, and applied math too easy, Susan has developed a new course that has been approved. “Math for Liberal Arts” will begin being taught in fall semester 2011, and will be a semester-long class.  While number sense and measurement conversions are still a concern at the high school level, the student knowledge in these areas seems to be improving overall.  According to local assessments, geometry has been an area of weakness at the high school.  Yet this fall, it was one of the strongest areas on the MAP testing results.  Mr. Ertel reported that the new Core Curriculum will change very little of the GCMS High School math curriculum, because those standards are currently being covered.  Veronica Kirkpatrick, math special education teacher, reported that very little “pull out” is being done with the students.  She works in the classrooms, which gives her the opportunity to assist and review lessons with the entire group.  The IEP students get to work in the regular education classroom with extra assistance, which is very beneficial.  The regular education math teachers expressed their satisfaction at the progress that is being made with Ms. Kirkpatrick’s co-teaching.  

